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PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE: by Herb Sutton

This is a first for The Beacon. The Beacon will be sent to every President of a Regional Group and perhaps they will join us in educating Congressperson of the plight of the blind veteran, the disabled veteran and the veterans in the VAMC Health Care System.


This is an update of what is going on in the BVA NY Regional Group since the last Beacon. Plans are going forward with effort to contact our Congressional Representatives in New York State. To repeat myself, I have assistance of The League of Women Voters and their help is allowing me to inform you who to contact in your Election District. This information will be on the way to each one of you in the very near future. 


I am asking every Regional Group Member, his family and friends to contact their Representatives and Senators and ask for their support for a needed budget increase for veterans.


On March 17, I went to Albany. Richard Ratajak, our New York State Legislative Representative, met with Assemblyman Harvey Weisenberg and I met with Assemblyman Anthony Siminario. We met with these Legislators to discuss an increase in the Blind Annuity. We both were assured that such an increase could happen, especially since “there is plenty of money up here.” A bit of trivia-per Gene Simes’ research. Our Vice President Richard Mahaney is working with his Assemblyman on the Blind Annuity issue also.


On March 18, I met with Randy Allnatt, VIST Coordinator, at the Albany VAMC. We then met with the Hospital Director.  The meeting was interesting and enlightening. 


On March 19, I met with members on the VIST support group. They had voiced their desire to start a chapter of the NY Regional Group. Officers were chosen and voted as respective officers. We welcome them into the fold.


On April 9, I met with Representative Peter T. King in his Massapequa Park District Office. The meeting was mutually beneficial. I spoke of the way the VA was being shortchanged and the way veterans were being affected. I spoke of the Blind Rehab and the needs of Blind Veterans, I told of the way the cuts to the VA were affecting care for the veterans. I told the following story:

On April 6, I went to visit Herbert Young, the oldest surviving veteran of World War I at 112 years old, at the Manhattan VAMC. He had two visitors. They introduced themselves. While there, he said he had to “make number 2.” One of the visitors went out to the nurses’ station to tell them. When she returned, she said he had to wait for assistance. She asked about a portable commode and was told there were none, he had to wait until the other nurse returned from lunch.  I went out to the nurses’ station and asked the nurse why nothing was being done for Mr. Young. I was told he had to wait until the other nurse returned from lunch.  She then said to me he would be all right because he was wearing pampers. I said “You must be kidding! How would you like to lie in your own do-do? I’m going up to see Mr. Donnellan.” He was not there. When I returned to Mr. Young, they had already taken care of him. 


Representative King was moved by this story. I reiterated that the situation was due to forced staff cuts,  a result of cuts to the VA. I also told him that Togo West was not a friend of the vet and Dr. Kaiser was also no friend of the vet. I told them there were 120,000 blind veterans and that the BVA had to pay for the list offered by the Secretary of Veterans’ Affairs.


Representative King asked me to keep him informed of what is happening to the veteran and said he would help. He is the leader of the NY State Congressional Caucus. I offered to appear before them on behalf of the blind and disabled veteran.


I want the members of our Regional Group to know we are working for them and that I will soon fulfill my promise as stated. I will be in touch with you in separate correspondence.

FYI

The following letter was sent out by Tom Miller, the BVA Executive Director, to all Regional Presidents and Secretaries on March 25, 1999 and as Editor of this newsletter I feel it is important to keep our members informed and hopefully you will take action via letters and phone calls. Thank you.

I am writing with some urgency to alert you of some serious problems with the President’s FY2000 budget request for the Department of Veterans Affairs, (DVA). The proposed budget is woefully inadequate and is enacted as proposed will certainly result in draconian reductions in staff, programs, beds and health care services for our nation’s veterans. What is even more alarming, given the proposal, is that the disabilities programs such as blind rehabilitation will certainly suffer.


It was very clear from the President’s State of the Union Message last month, that veterans were not a priority in his budget submission. Every other special interest group would be taken care of if his budget were adopted as presented except for veterans. 


The next step in the legislative process was for the Senate and House Committees on the Budget to review the budget request and then formulate a budget proposal of their own. Prior to formulating a budget resolution, the Budget Committees in both chambers received recommendations from the Veterans Committees recommending an additional $1.9 billion be added to the President’s request. Unfortunately, the Budget Resolutions reported from the respective Committees only an additional $900 million. Most observers of the VA including the independent budget prepared by four major veterans organizations indicated the VA needs an additional $3 billion over the President’s request. As I write this alert, both chambers are beginning the process of debating the proposed budget resolution to determine spending targets for all federal departments and agencies. The debate promises to be contentious and rancorous.


The next step in the process, after a budget resolution if adopted is for the Appropriations Committees to determine just how the funds will be allocated. First, the dollars are distributed among the various subcommittees and then each subcommittee determines how much will be allocated to each federal department or agency under its jurisdiction. We are most concerned with the Appropriation Subcommittee on VA, Housing and Urban Development, (HUD), and the Independent Agencies.


Here is where you and your members come in. It is extremely important to contact the members of the Appropriations Committees and especially those on the VA Subcommittees to attempt to influence them to allocate adequate funds for VA. I have enclosed a list of committee members from both the House and Senate.


Have your RG members and friends contact their Representatives and Senators as soon as possible. If Congress fails to provide sufficient funding for VA, the programs and services we are dependent upon will certainly be dismantled. It is not necessary that you contact the Washington offices for these members, their state or district office will be just as effective. 


If however, you want to contact the Washington offices, call 202-224-3121 for the Senate and 202-225-3121 for the U.S. House of Representatives.


The House Committee on Veterans Affairs has already held a hearing in February on the VA budget request and members of both parties were extremely critical of the President’s request. 

House Appropriations Committee New York members are:

James T. Walsh (R-NY) district 25 202 225-3701

Email address: Rep.james.walsh@mail.house.gov

Jose Serrano District 16 (D-NY) 202 225-6001

Email address: Jserrano@mail.house.gov
Even if the committee members don’t represent you, contact your Washington elected officials and let them know how you feel.

UNIQUE FISHING CLUB BEGINS FIFTY FIRST SEASON

The Helen Keller Fishing Club is now scheduling trips aboard boats for the 1999 season from ports along the North and South Shores of Long Island.

The club is entering it’s fifty first season and is the only deep sea fishing club in the United States for men and women who are blind, visually impaired, or deaf-blind. If you are interested in accompanying this unique club for a day of fishing and relaxation, or want more information on becoming a member: contact Walter Bach at Helen Keller Services for the Blind, 57 Willoughby Street, Brooklyn, NY 11201 or call: (718) 522-2122.

UPDATE-WIDOW BENEFITS: article submitted by Jack Shapiro

Unremarried spouses of deceased visually impaired veterans may be entitled to receive the New York State Blind Annuity Benefit. The statute, which took effect April 1, 1999, provides that an unremarried spouse does not lose the $500 a year blind annuity when the veteran dies, and that he or she will continue to receive the monthly stipend if they do not remarry. Previously the law terminated the annuity upon death of the veteran, unless the surviving spouse’s marriage had taken place prior to March 14, 1936. 

Eligible surviving spouses who do not receive the benefit should contact their Division of Veterans’ Affairs Office, or call 1 888 VETS-NYS for more information or for an application to be reinstated to the annuity rolls. The State Blind Annuity currently provides benefits to about 2,100 residents. Please note, there is no longer a cut off date when the veteran was married.

GOLF ANYONE?

On April 15 applications are being mailed for the 6th Annual Blinded Veterans Tee Tournament which will be held in Iowa City beginning September 13. If you want to enjoy four days of fun and golf contact your Recreation Services Department at your local VA for an application. It’s first come first serve with only 125 openings to be filled this year. If you want to do it and are too late for this year contact Mr. Michael A. Owen (002B),
VA Medical Center, 601 Hwy 6 West, Iowa City, Iowa 52246 for an application to be mailed directly to you next year.

LIBRARY NEWS: by Regis Quirin


On March 23, the BVA was in Albany represented by Regis Quirin as part of the library advocates group. We met with the Speaker of the Assembly Sheldon Silver’s representative, Senator Tom Duane and a representative of Assemblyman Richard Gottfried. At these meetings the BVA took the position that we fully supported the New York Public Library’s budget for services to the Blind and Visually Impaired and the Andrew Heiskell Library for the Blind and the Physically Handicapped Services.


The Library Budget Action Committee was very appreciative for the BVA’s support and effort.

THE DAV WINTER SPORTS CLINIC: by Gerard McDonnell


The 13th National Disabled Veterans Winter Sports Clinic was held this year in Crested Butte, Colorado from March 21st through the 26th and I was there, for the first time. The abundance of activities offered were stimulating to both body and mind. Participants had the opportunity to acquire new sports skills during the day, and attend continuing education classes on physical well being at night. I was impressed by the enthusiasm displayed by my fellow veterans who ranged in age from 20 to 86. The environment was ideal for the Winter Clinic. Only the warmth of the local community for the participants, outweighed the beauty of the landscape. The altitude demanded the regular intake of water, which was readily on hand in coolers in the hotel, at the bottom of the slope and by the hand of the nearest volunteer (there were 500 including the instructors). Our meals were designed for the stamina needed for the daily ski runs and the end of the week competition. Personally, I restored some self confidence by taking part in Alpine skiing. I was quoted in the Daily Clinic Paper as remarking that “I found down hill skiing scarier than the NYC subways”. Also, I had a chance to acquire new skills in cross country, snow shoeing, and fly casting in a local fishing hole. It was fun hearing of the exploits of other NY Regional Group members Like our editor, Dennis O’Connell, and Bernard Shands. Bernard earned the nickname “Spiderman” after his record time “23 seconds” assent in rock climbing. Dennis devoted himself to mastering the slopes, and competed in the down hill event on Race Day. For myself I opted for the Snow Shoe Event.


My remarks are not written to brag about a great week in the out of doors, but to inspire you to join us next year. For your information of the 331 participants almost one third were blind or visually impaired, the highest in the Clinic’s history. By the way, the 86 year old veteran, it was his first time too and he did it all. We all need more physical exercise,, and these events are designed to introduce a new activity or help reclaim an old one into your life. Whether you elect to take part in the Winter Sports Clinic, the Tee Golf Tournament or the VA Golden Games; do something that will have a positive impact on your health. Your local VIST coordinator should have more information about these events.

HISTORY: article submitted by Jack Shapiro

From: The Department of Veterans’ Affairs


The United States has the most comprehensive system of assistance for veterans of any nation in the world. This benefits system traces its roots back to 1636, when the Pilgrims of Plymouth Colony were at war with the Pequot Indians. The Pilgrims passed a law which stated that disabled soldiers would be supported by the Colony. 

The Continental Congress of 1776 encouraged enlistments during the Revolutionary providing pensions for soldiers who were disabled. Direct medical and hospital care given to veterans in the early days of the Republic was provided by the individual states and communities. In 1811, the first domiciliary and medical facility for veterans was authorized by the Federal Government. In the 19th century, the Nation’s veterans assistance program was expanded to include benefits and pensions not only for veterans, but also their widows and dependents.


After the Civil War, many state veterans homes were established. Since domiciliary care was available to all state veterans homes, incidental medical and hospital treatment was provided for all injuries and diseases, whether or not of service origin. Indigent and disabled veterans of the Civil War, Indian Wars, Spanish-American War, and Mexican Border period as well as discharge regular members of the Armed Forces were cared for at these homes.


Congress established a new system of veterans benefits when the United States entered World War I in 1917. Included were programs for disability, compensation, insurance for service persons and veterans, and vocational rehabilitation for the disabled. By the 1920s, the veterans benefits were administered by three different Federal agencies: The Veterans Bureau, The Bureau of Pensions of the Interior Department, and the National Home for Disabled Volunteer Soldiers.


The establishment of the Veterans Administration came in 1930 when Congress authorized the President to “consolidate and coordinate Government activities affecting war veterans.” The three component agencies became bureaus within the Veterans Administration. Brigadier General Frank T. Hines, who directed the Veterans Bureau for seven years, was named as the first Administrator of Veterans Affairs, a job he held until 1945.

The VA Health Care System has grown from 54 hospitals in 1930, to include 171 medical centers; more than 350 out patient, community, and outreach clinics; 126 nursing care home units and 35 domiciliaries VA health care facilities provide a broad spectrum of medical, surgical, and rehabilitative care. The responsibilities and benefits programs of the Veterans Administration grew enormously during the following six decades. War Wold II resulted in not only a vast increase in the veteran population, but also a large number of new benefits enacted by the Congress for veterans of the war period. The World War II GI Bill, signed into law on June 22, 1944, is said to have had more impact on the American way of life than any law since the Homestead Act more than a century ago. Further educational assistance acts were passed for the benefit of veterans of the Korean Conflict, the Vietnam Era, Persian Gulf War, and the All-Volunteer Force.


In 1973, the Veterans Administration assumed another responsibility when the National Cemetery System (except for Arlington National Cemetery) was transferred to the Veterans Administration from the Department of the Army. The Agency was charged with the operation of the National Cemetery System, including the marking of graves of all persons in National and State cemeteries (and the graves of veterans in private cemeteries, upon request), as well as administering the State Cemetery Grants Program. The Department of Veterans Affairs (VA) was established as a Cabinet-level position on March 15, 1989. President Bush held the creation of the new Department saying, “There is only one place for the veterans of America, in the Cabinet Room, at the table with the President of the United States.”

A special thanks goes out to my wife, Marilyn, who not only read some of the articles my scanner refused to read correctly but also took a quick look for typos.

